	
	KIDDERMINSTER FOREIGN PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council
held on Monday 18th May  2015 at 7.45pm at Trimpley Village Hall

	
	Present    Councillor C. Grainger

                Councillor J. Gammond 
                Mrs E Whitehouse (Clerk)

                   Police not present
	Councillor R. Jennings
Councillor Mr. B. Phillips
Councillor Mrs. L. Green
2 members  of the public were present. 

	1,
	Report by the Police

Clerk presented a report sent in by the Rural Policing Team.  Very little activity during the month.

	2

	Public Open Forum
B Corfield asked if the Lengthsman could clear vegetation around bus stop pad.  

He also asked for support for the Church meeting – a meeting called for Wed 20th May  7p.m. in the church – to discuss vital repairs to the church roof and also stonework in the arch over the vestry. Two quotations had been obtained for the work which was estimated to be in the regions of £40,000.  The meeting was to involve the two churchwardens from St. Mary’s.  Although there were funds to do the work, fund raising was going to be needed and Mr. Corfield asked for general support from the village to show support from the village community for this work to be done.  Clerk was asked to write a general letter of support from the Parish Council, and councillors were urged to attend the meeting.  Clerk read out letter from Mrs. Corfield – re churchyard grant – passing on thanks for continued support from the Parish Council for funding the upkeep, and the letter also gave information about the evacuees who were in Trimpley during WWII – who will be coming back to the village in September to plant a tree in the churchyard.  

	3.
	Election of Chairman for 2015/16 and Signing of Acceptance of Office

Cllr C. Grainger was duly elected as Chairman and signed the Acceptance of Office.  He gave a vote of thanks to Mrs Carole Gammond (who was absent) for her term as chairman during the preceding year.

	4.
	Apologies for Absence: Cllr, C Gammond (Reports and notes submitted) and District Cllr. Julian Phillips

	5.
	

	6.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: Cllr. J. Gammond declared an interest re Village Hall, being a committee member.   Cllr. Grainger declared an interest in any items in connection with Riddings Brook.  Cllr. Yarranton advised he was Vice Chairman of the District Council Planning committee, and as such reserved the right to change his opinion on planning matters should new information be submitted by Planning Officers.  Cllr. Ben Phillips declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in relation to the Churchard Grant.  

	7.
	Election of Vice Chairman for 2015/16
Nomination received from Mrs. Gammond for Cllr. Mrs. Louise Green.  Mrs. Green was duly elected as Vice Chairman.

	8.
	Annual Report of Chairman for 2014/15 (read by the Clerk in absence of Cllr. C Gammond)

The Parish Council comprises 7 councillors who meet once per month, with additional site meetings as necessary. Councillors are elected for a term of 4 years.  This report covers the year to May 2015, when a great variety of matters have been dealt with.

During the year 14 planning applications have been considered and commented upon.  

Changes to the regulations on Permitted Development were recently introduced and have caused some concern to Parish Councillors this year.

Highways and drainage issues have continued to take up Councillors’ time.  Items for attention have included several flooding issues - the most serious at Low Habberley Farm when circumstances coincided to cause flooding of property on Ferndale Estate.  We still await completion of alleviation work by the Highways Dept. at Fountain Court chamber.  Hollies Lane drainage grids have featured at several meetings, as have gulley jetting requests, potholes, resurfacing, and replacement of the grit bin at Trimpley crossroads.  Speeding on our rural roads continues and this year we purchased new batteries for the VA Sign and now vary the positioning of the sign between Trimpley and Low Habberley.  We must thank Gordon for the extra money he has put in for this sign from his locally determined funding pot.

The Lengthsman Scheme continues to be successful – thanks  to Ben Phillips who has co-ordinated the work, and, again, thanks to Gordon for the extra funding provided.  This year has seen the appointment of new Lengthsmen - Archer Bros., who have taken over from Ken McCafferky-King.

Councillors have reported several overgrown hedges in the parish and we thank landowners for cutting these back when requested.

I feel let down by the C/C Highways Dept who promised, and then have failed, to get several jobs done before the end of March 2015.  Also, with the announcement of a Small Works Scheme raising our hopes of getting some works done, we have been disappointed at the 3-4 months’ timescale for any works.

Litter and fly-tipping have featured at most monthly meetings and we thank Gordon for his efforts in organising the clearance of this rubbish in an attempt to keep our parish tidy.

Severn Trent matters crop up regularly at Parish council meetings - whether it be burst water mains, continuing work in Eymore Lane, litter in the car park or lack of communication - councillors are frequently frustrated by attempts to obtain information and resolve issues. 

Following a meeting with Joe Upsall, the new Manager at Trimpley Reservoir, we are hopeful that this may change for the better in future.  Only time will tell !

The Parish Council continues to sign up to the P3 Scheme and our Rights of Way contractor, Ken McCafferky-King, has done a sterling job keeping paths clear of undergrowth and open to the public.  Archer Bros will be taking over as our P3 Contractors this year.

Police presence at meetings has been a valuable point of contact with exchange of information in both directions.  This year police have attended 7 out of 12 meeting, with Reports sent to a further couple of meetings when attendance was not possible.  Successful Property Marking & Crime prevention advice events were held in the parish.  Last month Councillors were able to meet the new Police Inspector for the Wyre Forest Area, when Insp. Ed Williams attended our meeting.

Other matters covered during the year have included discussions on Broadband speed, Ash Die-back, provision of two new noticeboards (thanks to a grant from a local benefactor), planting of bulbs and wild flower seeds, clearance of weed from the Old Marsh, provision of a swimming transport grant to Arley School, distribution of a Householders Emergency Plan to parishioners, and recording of four road accidents in the parish. 

Congratulations to Elsie for the excellent quarterly Newsletter, keeping parishioners informed.  Thanks to Elsie for all her work done in producing this.

We appreciate Gordon’s efforts, as Parish/District and County Councillor, keeping us informed on council matters.  Our appreciation also goes to Chris & James for representing us at the County Association of Local Councils.  Thanks to Louise for taking over from James for the future.

Special thanks, of course, go to Elsie, our Clerk, for her continued dedication, efficiency and persistence, and for keeping us up to date with all the rules and regulations.  

My thanks also go to Chris Grainger as Vice Chairman and to all Councillors for their help and support during my year as Chairman.

As I have said before - long may we continue to deal with the many and varied parish issues in the efficient, friendly [and often humorous] manner which has been the tradition of Kidderminster Foreign Parish Councillors for many years. 
A vote of thanks was given to Cllr. Mrs. Gammond for her term as Chairman.


	9.
	Parish Paths and Recreational Route Warden – Annual Report 2014/15       
Again a £500 Parish Paths Partnership grant was received to spend on keeping our rights of way clear of seasonal vegetation.  The work was efficiently carried out during the Spring and Summer by our contractor, allowing the paths to be used by the public, both local and visiting, throughout the year.

During the year I have, as usual, carried out my normal path inspections, clearing overgrowth at stiles and signs as I go.  I have kept in touch with the Countryside Access and Maintenance Officers, communicating two or three times per month on various rights of way matters. 
A major problem last year and throughout the winter was the flooding of the footpath across Trimpley Green.  Eventually a blocked pipe under the road was found and I am glad to report that, thanks to the C/C Highways dept, this pipe was cleared, allowing the water that had been flooding the path to flow away.  Now the pipe has been marked on the Highways map system, hopefully it will be kept clear in future.

Another success story is the replacement of damaged and difficult stiles across the fields at Wribbenhall.  New easy access gates have now been installed here.

During the year there was a temporary closure of the Severn Way path at the top of Northwood Lane while Severn Trent carried out some work on the Elan Valley aqueduct bridge.

In October I had the pleasure of attending a ‘Thank You’ event for Parish Path Wardens, which was an excellent opportunity to meet PP Wardens from other areas of the county.
Our Parish Paths Contractor, Ken, has moved on to concentrate more on his forestry work.  I would like to express my thanks to him for his excellent work over the years and wish him well for the future.

New Parish Paths contractors, Sam & Tom Archer, will be taking over the seasonal vegetation clearance of our rights of way in future. 

An application has been made for the annual P3 grant of £500 for 2015/16.

A vote of thanks was given to Cllr. Mrs. Gammond for a very informative and efficient report, and for her work during the year.  It was unanimously agreed that she continue in her capacity in the role of Parish Paths Warden.

	10.
	Other Offices held:-

It was agreed that the following should hold office

CALC Representatives:  Cllrs. Mrs Louise Green, and Cllr. Chris Grainger,
Lengthsmen – Archer Bros – Liaison to remain with Cllr. Ben Phillips

Parish Tree Wardens – to remain as Martin Delahay and Helen Ralls

Archaeology Correspondent – to remain as Cllr. C. Gammond

	11.


	Approval of the Minutes The minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council and The Annual Parish Meeting held on 20th April 2015 were approved and signed.

	12.
	District and County Councillor Reports together with progress reports on other matters
Items reported for attention by District or County Council
The following items were noted:-
Drain at Myndholm – still not repaired.
Drainage gullies at The Mount – work still not undertaken
Drainage gullies in Low Habberley – drain outside of No. 3 full of debris – Cllr. Yarranton advised that this will be addressed as part of routine cyclic programme.  
Chamber at Fountain Court – work still required – re cleaning out, and repair of leaking pipe under the new gate installed. 

Bus stop – hard standing at Trimpley Crossroads – work to be done under the Small Schemes programme – now due to be done.   
Parking at Low Habberley – Clerk reported on the site meeting held at Low Habberley Farm Entrance, and proposals put forward to the County Council to prevent parking on the wide grass verge.  All the proposals considered had been rejected by the County Council highways department – viz: half-tyre planters; planting of small low bushes; logs laid horizontally; bespoke bollards which were “lookalike” wood appearance.  The only solution which the County Council seemed to be able to agree would be the installation of black and white ‘normal’ traffic bollards.   Clerk to ask if a bund/and/or ditch could perhaps be installed.
Voting Station – use of Shatterford village hall was briefly discussed.  The rationalisation and reduction of voting stations was briefing discussed..

	13.
	PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT CONTROL:
a) Previous planning applications

15/0064 – The Coach House, Habberley Lane – change of use of existing building to permanent dwelling

Approved
15/0113 – Crundalls Cottage – Retrospective application to seek retention of extensions to property as built

Awaiting decision, but officer’s report was recommending refusal.
15/0139 – Revised plans for Detached Garage at Valley House, Eymore Lane
Approved
15/0179 – Little Gains – removal of single-storey extensions and construction of new single storey and two storey extensions 
Approved
b) Planning application considered:
15/0244 – Ashgrove, Hill Farm, Northwood Lane – Certificate of Lawfulness – use as a permanent dwelling
Comment: “Providing the applicant can produce documentary evidence that they have lived in the property on a permanent basis for 4 years or more, then we would offer no objections.  Without such evidence, we would recommend refusal”
c) Compliance Issues

i) Playhouse erected adjacent to Amenity/Storage Building (permission granted) to be used in conjunction with adjoining land use – Hollies Lane.  Nothing further to report since last meeting.  
ii) It was briefly noted that an agricultural building at Park Attwood Farm was to be converted under permitted development.

	14. 
	Localism - Litter picking – Clerk and chairman Carole Gammond had attempted to arrange a meeting with Wyre Forest District Council about this, but the two dates agreed had proved difficult for District Council officers.  The date had been re- arranged to 17th June at 5.30pm


	15.
	Progress Reports on Outstanding Items

Severn Trent  Matters

Clerk reported that the gate at top end of the Severn Trent Car Park, Eymore Lane, had gone missing.  Cllr. Mrs. Gammond had reported this to the manager at the Reservoir

Burst Water pipes  – Hoarstone Lane – Clerk had requested Julian Phillips to ask Mark Garnier MP to follow this up again with Severn Trent now elections were over.H

	16.
	Lengthsman – Clerk reported that the Lengthsmen had attended the training she had arranged for them.  No invoice was tabled.

	17.
	Financial Reports .
a) Cheques signed 
PAYE (Clerk) - £56.40

Trevor Stanley – Internal Audit - £75.00

Clerk’s Expenses, including printer ink cartridge, and paper for newsletters - £167.93

Zurich Insurance - £289.32   (Clerk advised that this was approx.. £200 cheaper than AON for more appropriate and adequate cover).
b) Receipts –
VAT refund - £664.86

IT Grant – Wyre Forest - £143.45

50% of Precept - £4237

Churchyard Grant - £185

Shortfall payment from Wyre Forest - £128.20
c)   Bank Mandate forms –   All signatories now approved by the Bank.

d) Audit – The internal audit had taken place with no queries.

	18.

	County & District and CALC and other Correspondence

Pension Arrangements
Clerk advised that she had received notification of the staging date (1st May 2017) of the council from The Pensions Regulator.  She had nominated herself as contact as required by 30th June, but would investigate whether the pension was obligatory.
Next Worcs CALC Meeting : notified as Thursday 18th June 2015.  Clerk advised that it would appear that NALC had obtained a government funding package to assist smaller councils in implementing the new transparency code.

	19.
	Other Matters
Website / Webpage

It was noted that the Arley Parish bespoke website had attractive pictures.  Clerk advised that she had also uploaded some pictures of this parish on the CC webpage which this council uses – although they were quite old now.  She also uploaded minutes, agenda, and newsletters, and now also the monthly accounts.

	 20.
	Date of Next Meeting –Monday 15th June at 7.45p.m.
The meeting closed at 9.45 p.m.
                                       Chairman –   _   _________________________
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